
Thursday, May 1, 2008: (Ascension Thursday)  
 Jesus said: “My people, after I resurrected from the 
dead, I visited My apostles several times.  Before I 
ascended to My Father in heaven, I commissioned My apostles 
to wait to receive the Holy Spirit and then they should go 
out and teach My Word to all the nations.  (Matt. 28:19-20) 
‘Go, therefore, and make disciples of all nations, 
baptizing them in the Name of the Father, and of the Son, 
and of the Holy Spirit, teaching them to observe all that I 
have commanded you; and behold, I am with you all days, 
even unto the consummation of the world.’  Towards Bethany 
I led My disciples and I blessed them as I ascended into 
heaven.  (Luke 24:50,51) ‘Now He led them out towards 
Bethany, and He lifted up His hands and blessed them.  And 
it came to pass as He blessed them, that He parted from 
them and was carried up into heaven.’ Even as I rose into 
heaven, My angels consoled My apostles with these words.  
(Acts 1:11) ‘Men of Galilee, why are you standing there 
looking at the sky?  This Jesus, who has been taken up from 
you into heaven, will return in the same way as you have 
seen him going into heaven.’  Truly at the height of the 
Antichrist’s reign I will defeat him, as I will return on 
the clouds to bring justice and My Era of Peace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said:  “My people, keeping a good factory job is 
becoming more difficult as manufacturers are trying to use 
foreign cheap labor and layoffs because of reduced demand 
in a recession.  Today is the feast day of St. Joseph the 
Worker, but it was secondary to the celebration of 
Ascension Thursday.  World competition has put American 
workers at a disadvantage because of your benefits and 
higher salary than in third world countries.  Instead of 
making a little less profit, Wall Street has dictated a 
desire for cheaper labor costs.  By cutting salaries and 
worker benefits, it is becoming harder for the average 
worker to afford a house and car, let alone other living 
expenses.  Pray for your industries to offer a fair working 
wage, and focus more on helping American workers instead of 
foreigners.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your people are more 
in favor of having an English Mass than a Latin Mass.  It 
was a dramatic change to switch to a Mass in the vernacular 
language, but there were many liberties taken in this new 
translation.  With Holy Communion given in the hand 
standing there has been less reverence given to My Blessed 
Sacrament.  Many of these changes in tradition and 
reverence have made it possible that only a small 



percentage of the faithful still believe in My Real 
Presence in the consecrated Hosts.  It is difficult to have 
a desire to love Me so much that you would want  to visit 
My tabernacle, if a person did not believe in My Real 
Presence.  Pray that My faithful will remember their 
traditions and reverence for My Eucharist.  The younger 
generation is falling away from their faith because they do 
not pray, nor are they taught the important truths of their 
faith, including a belief in My Real Presence, and the 
value of Confession.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, because of the high cost of 
oil and gasoline, many new sources are being explored that 
are now affordable as oil shale.  Alternate fuels have a 
long time to be economical.  Many oil companies are not 
working too hard to find new oil because it benefits them 
to make increased profits on existing sources of oil.  
America should work and pray to develop better conservation 
and oil research for new sources of fuel.  Decreasing 
demand would make your fuels more affordable.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as I commissioned My 
apostles to go out and preach My Gospel message to all the 
nations, so I want to commission all of My faithful to go 
and do likewise.  Evangelizing souls is not easy, but it is 
one of your Christian responsibilities from your Baptism 
and Confirmation.  I told you before to put your own 
spiritual life in order, so you can be a good evangelist 
and not be a hypocrite who preaches one way, but does 
another.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your Easter Season is coming 
to a close and you will soon celebrate Pentecost Sunday.  
You have celebrated My Resurrection for forty days, and you 
have remembered the many accounts of My visits to My 
apostles to encourage them.  Now your focus will be on the 
many Sundays after Pentecost during the ordinary time.  
Even though the Church seasons change, your love for Me 
should never change.  I love you every day of the year, so 
focus your life on following Me in imitation of My life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as your weather has become 
much warmer, it is more of an incentive to work on spring 
cleaning inside and outside of your homes.  In addition to 
cleaning your physical properties, now right after Easter 
would also be a good time for spring cleaning your souls 
from sin in Confession.  You have such a desire to have 
your house and yard make a good appearance, but you should 
have an even stronger desire to make a good appearance in 
having a pure soul.  For those, who have their souls pure, 
they will be ready for My judgment day.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, there is always a feeling of 
joy and excitement as new life is starting up again in all 
of nature.  This thought of new life and a new beginning 
should also be inspired in your new converts who came into 
the faith at Easter.  You can also experience new life when 
a lukewarm fallen away person decides to come back to the 
sacraments.  Pray that souls be renewed or converted to the 
faith so they can experience My true love in their lives.” 
 
Friday, May 2, 2008: (First Friday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, back in the time of Noah after 
the flood I made a covenant with man in the symbol of the 
rainbow that I would never destroy many people with a world 
flood again.  This vision of a rainbow over one of My 
churches is a remembrance of that covenant.  When I was on 
the earth as a man, I made another covenant with man in the 
Institution of My Blessed Sacrament.  You have Me present 
in My Body and Blood in every consecrated Host.  I told 
you: ‘Who ever eats My Body and drinks My Blood worthily 
will have life everlasting.’ For My Body is real food, and 
My Blood is real drink.  I want My people to know and 
recognize My Real Presence in My consecrated Host, so you 
can give Me praise and worship in Adoration.  I have told 
you before that those, who visit Me in Adoration, are My 
special admirers, and you will have special graces for 
being close to My Blessed Sacrament.  Those, who are strong 
in the faith, need to promote My Adoration to everyone so 
they can come and keep Me company in My tabernacle.  Many 
do not believe in My Real Presence because it has not been 
emphasized or taught strongly for people to understand this 
ongoing miracle of My grace and covenant with man.  There 
even have been miracles of My Eucharist in Hosts that bleed 
My Blood so unbelievers in My Real Presence can believe in 
this gift of Mine to man.  Give witness to My Real Presence 
by coming as often as you can to show Adoration of My 
Blessed Sacrament.  Give reverence to My Eucharist by 
receiving Me on the tongue in Holy Communion, and 
genuflecting when you come into My Presence.  Receive Me 
worthily in the state of grace only without mortal sin so 
you do not commit any sacrilege against My Blessed 
Sacrament.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you know well of My Blessed 
Mother under the title of Our Mother of Sorrows.  I am 
showing you also a vision of swords piercing the hearts of 
family members.  You are joined at this Mass to share the 
gift of enthroning your homes to My Sacred Heart.  This 
enthronement is to protect and guide your family members 



with My grace and love.  Some of the sorrows that you may 
have to endure are when any of your children may fall away 
from their faith or join another religion.  Another sorrow 
that you could suffer could be a divorce of these spouses.  
Other sorrows could involve serious sickness or the death 
of one of the members of the family.  Some families may 
have to endure not being able to have children.  Other 
sorrows could be lost jobs, loss of a house, or serious 
accidents.  I know some of these sorrows will befall every 
family, so I know your trials and petitions before you ask 
Me.  By prayer, daily consecration, and the Enthronement of 
your homes to My Sacred Heart, you will have strength from 
My graces to endure any of these sufferings.  Keep your 
families close to Me in family prayer and I will have My 
angels watch over you and protect you from any evil.” 
 
Saturday, May 3, 2008: (St. Philip and St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have a dear love for all of 
My apostles that I chose to help spread My Word to 
everyone.  In today’s Gospel I answered St. Philip’s 
question when he wanted Me to show him the Father.  In 
essence I gave him a lesson in trying to understand a 
little in a human way about the Mystery of the Blessed 
Trinity.  The Father, I, and the Holy Spirit are Three 
Persons in One God.  We are inseparable so that when I said 
the Father is in Me, and I am in the Father, this was the 
simplest way that I could explain Ourselves so man could 
comprehend the Blessed Trinity.  So when My apostles saw 
Me, truly they also saw God the Father, and God the Holy 
Spirit.  You will soon be celebrating the feast of 
Pentecost and how I had to leave, so My apostles could 
receive the Holy Spirit as tongues of fire, so they could 
be empowered to teach My Word to all the nations.  So My 
disciples of today, who receive the Blessed Trinity in Holy 
Communion, are also empowered with the Holy Spirit to help 
evangelize souls to the faith.  Call on Us always to guide 
you what to say in bringing Us closer to souls in 
conversion to the faith.” 
 
Sunday, May 4, 2008: (Celebration of Ascension Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Light of the world as 
I spread My love, graces, and blessings with everyone.  I 
am also a Light of truth, and My Word of the Gospels needs 
to be spread to all the nations.  You are seeing in My 
farewell to My apostles that I am calling them to go out 
and spread My Good News to all the nations.  In My Early 
Church it took courage and the gifts of the Holy Spirit to 



even risk the lives of My faithful to preach My Word.  Many 
were martyred for being a Christian.  In today’s world you 
are not as threatened in most countries to give witness to 
your faith.  The vision represents two kinds of people in 
the small light and the large bright light.  I give 
everyone the same call as My apostles to go out and share 
your faith with everyone.  You have a choice to keep your 
faith to yourself, or to share it with others.  When you 
share your faith, you take a risk of rejection or even 
ridicule or persecution.  Not everyone that you try to 
share My love with will be open to your witness.  Still it 
is better to follow My call to give witness, even if some 
refuse to accept Me.  There are many ways that you can 
share your faith.  It should start first with teaching your 
own children and grandchildren.  You can teach the children 
in religious education.  You can share in prison ministry, 
food for the poor, visiting the elderly, bringing Holy 
Communion to the sick, and comforting those mourning the 
deceased.  Whenever you share your faith with others, you 
are doing it for Me and My presence in that person.  So 
choose to be the brilliant Light in this world by sharing 
My love and faith with everyone that you meet.” 
 
Monday, May 5, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel (John 16:29-
33) I was speaking plainly to My apostles without parables, 
and I explained to them that the Son of Man must die and be 
taken away from them so that sinners would be saved by My 
death.  I also had to leave them so the Holy Spirit could 
come upon them.  The apostles thought that they knew all 
about Me, but I always surprised them with deeper insights 
of what was happening. I told them that they will scatter 
and desert Me when it came time for the Pharisees to kill 
Me.  The apostles could not imagine them leaving Me, but I 
told St. Peter that before the cock crowed twice, he would 
deny Me three times.  At another time I told My apostles 
plainly that if they eat My Body and drink My Blood they 
would have life everlasting. (John 6:54-65) Many of My 
followers left Me when I said this.  So I asked My apostles 
if this shaked their faith?  But St. Peter said: ‘To whom 
would we go, for you have the words of everlasting life.’ 
There were many such sayings as when I said love your 
enemies, and that it would be very difficult for the rich 
man to be saved.  Without faith in Me and My Word, it would 
be difficult to believe all that I have said.  So My 
apostles and My faithful believe in Me because I give you 
the grace to understand how I am calling all of you to be 



perfect as My heavenly Father is perfect.  Continue to 
teach My Word, even if the world rejects Me, because it is 
a gift of faith to believe.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this voting 
booth because several of your states are going to have 
problems verifying the truth of the output of their new 
election voting methods.  I also told you before that you 
would be fortunate to have another presidential election.  
This event is conditional on whether terrorism or natural 
disasters could be severe enough to postpone this election.  
With enough prayer, these things could be mitigated, but 
unless more prayer is multiplied, they will occur causing 
great damage and loss of life.  You already are seeing many 
earthquakes all over your country, and they will continue.  
I call you to do some extra prayers and ask to have them 
multiplied so these events do not stop your election.  Be 
prepared also to send donations of money and time to help 
those who face losses from natural disasters.” 
 
Tuesday, May 6, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were many scenes and 
accounts of how I helped My apostles in their fishing 
boats. Several times I provided the fish for them to catch.  
At other times I saved them from drowning by calming the 
violent seas.  I sometimes speak to you about boats and 
sailing on the sea of life which has its storms and calm 
times.  This vision of Me at the helm of a ship steering 
the course represents how I want you to let Me lead and 
direct your life.  Whether you accept it or not, you are 
totally dependent on Me for everything that you have.  I do 
not force My love on anyone because I want you to love Me 
of your own free will.  Before you start any project, pray 
to Me about it so I can tell you if it is the right thing 
for your soul, and I will help you to accomplish your goal.  
Sometimes you strike out on your own in pride thinking that 
you can do things without My help.  After some failures, 
then you come begging on your knees for help.  So pray to 
Me first, and your work will be much easier with Me helping 
you.  Another image along with this ship is to have a good 
anchor.  I am that anchor of faith for you so that you do 
not drift away from the faith because of the undercurrents 
of the world and its distractions.  At times you could be 
detoured from your goal to follow Me by allowing things in 
life to become addictions or obsessions that can control 
you and take time away from Me and your prayer time.  I am 
always at your side in Confession for your sins, and to 
refocus you so you can see clearly to eliminate things that 



control you and steal all of your time.  Your purpose on 
earth is to know, love, and serve Me so you can become a 
saint.  If you only serve yourself in your addictions, then 
you are being selfish with your time and you are not 
sharing time with Me and your neighbor.  When you truly 
love Me and your neighbor, you will be more outgoing, 
instead of just doing things to serve yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are witnessing many 
natural disasters all over the world, and not just in 
America.  In your own country you are seeing fires and 
tornadoes destroy homes with even some deaths.  In addition 
you are seeing many earthquakes along the Western coast and 
a major volcano going off in Chile.  In the former Burma 
you are seeing major destruction of millions of homes with 
many deaths, much like when the tsunami killed many people.  
These major natural disasters will be continuing to cause 
record numbers of destruction.  Pray that these disasters 
be kept to a minimum with a minimum loss of life.  Some of 
these disasters are a punishment for much sin going on in 
certain areas.  Repent of your sins in America, or you 
could see worse things happening here as well.  Man is 
falling further away from Me in his spiritual laziness and 
complacency.  It is these natural disasters that wake you 
up to the reality of the life that I want you to live.” 
 
Wednesday, May 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing sad and 
desperate soul bodies that are now in purgatory.  These are 
the souls of those thousands that died in the latest 
cyclone that struck Burma (Myanmar).  Most people hear the 
statistics of how many died, but you should help pray for 
these souls who were judged to purgatory without any 
preparation for their death.  This is another example why 
you need to have a pure soul by frequent Confession because 
you also could die suddenly.  The other poor people, that 
are alive, are the millions of people who are now left 
hungry and homeless.  Pray for these storm ravaged people 
and give some donations to some charities who are sending 
aid to this disaster.  They have little means to rebuild 
and feed themselves.  Those, who have an excess of this 
world’s wealth, can afford to help the needy of the world, 
and you will store treasure in heaven.” 
 
 
Wednesday, May 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, mining precious stones, 
diamonds, and gold takes a lot of work and usually there is 



a lot of rock or dirt to discard as a by-product of the 
mining process.  The richer  the vein of stones or gold, 
the more money can be made from each load of raw material.  
In the spiritual world, you need a lot of prayer and effort 
to bring about conversions.  In this case the precious 
stones are the very souls that you are training to save.  
Your tears of love for Me, I treasure as special gems in 
your treasure account for your judgment.  At times you need 
to sift through many souls in order to find a few faithful 
souls who are willing to suffer for Me.  Many are looking 
for the easy way out to solve their problems by following 
the broad road to hell.  To follow Me you must count the 
costs because saving your soul has a  high price.  You need 
to sift through a lot of things in the world that are 
worthless in helping to bring you to heaven.  All of this 
chaff must be sifted away so you can have the wheat 
gathered into My barn.  Pray to survive with My help as I 
provide for your food and living expenses.  By staying 
close to Me in faith, you will gain the most precious gem 
of all, eternal life in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, May 8, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this dragon in the vision 
represents the devil and how he goes about the world trying 
to devour souls who are weak and have little or no faith.  
This is just another view of your adversary on the evil 
side in the battle of good and evil.  Do not let any soul 
be lost to the evil one if you can help that soul.  You 
know full well what happens to souls that he devours.  They 
are lost for all eternity in the hopeless flames of hell.  
I know that you cannot violate people’s free will, but do 
not give up on them either, especially those members of 
your family that are not coming to church.  My love goes 
out to everyone, and My angels are available to call on 
them in your defense against the evil demons.  I am more 
powerful than this dragon, and I will claim victory over 
him when I come again.  So you should have peace in your 
soul, but always keep your guard up against the evil one’s 
many temptations.” 

Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the death toll 
from this cyclone in Myanmar continue to increase into the 
tens of thousands.  As the devastated land is further 
investigated, more thousands are missing as well as more 
dead are being found.  These disasters can kill many people 
in low lands where there is a high population.  Many 
countries have offered help, but the ruling junta has been 



very selective with which countries they will accept aid 
from.  It is sad when politics gets in the way of helping 
the storm ravaged people.  Pray for these poor people to 
find what they need to live.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned your country not 
to attack Iraq in the first place because of your oil 
interests.  Now you are allowing the one world people to 
drag this war on so they can make more profits, while 
thousands are killed and wounded.  You hear of the deaths, 
but many of your soldiers are wounded with scars and 
disabilities for life.  Your soldiers are doing more tours, 
even when some are questionable to be fit to fight.  This 
war is not only causing major deficits, but it is also 
destroying your military and keeping them out of the 
country.  If you do not get out of this war, you will 
become bankrupt, and unable to defend yourselves.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in Washington, D.C. you have 
memorials for the World War II dead and the Vietnam war 
dead.  Soon you will need to make another memorial for 
those dying in your current wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.  
Man has not learned his lesson in fighting drawn out wars.  
Because you do not learn from history, you are doomed to 
repeat your mistakes.  The only way out of your last long 
war in Vietnam was to stop the funding and the one world 
people then quickly exited this effort.  This may be your 
only recourse to end this conflict as well by taking the 
profit out of war.  Stopping the funds will do your 
soldiers more help by bringing them home so they are safe 
from being killed.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many countries are suffering 
from the high cost of oil and gasoline.  Some of this rise 
has come from the value of the dollar going down, and some 
from increased demand from China and India.  Another 
portion has been from speculators and fears of war in oil 
sensitive countries.  Taxes on these fuels have also gone 
up in proportion to the cost per gallon.  This has been a 
windfall for oil companies and the governments collecting 
these taxes.  Pray for the poor consumers who are being 
tested with the high costs of fuels and food.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people are losing their 
homes to foreclosures, and some are purposely leaving their 
homes for the banks to repossess because the value of the 
house is much less than their mortgage.  Billions of 
taxpayer dollars are being used to bail out the bankers and 
lenders, but little is being done to help those losing 
their homes.  Government housing agencies are losing 
millions in bad loans, but now your legislators want the 



taxpayer to be at risk for all the bad loans.  Pray for an 
equitable way out of your housing crisis that would not put 
your taxpayers in bankruptcy.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, just as My suffering on the 
cross continues for all the sins being committed, so the 
power of the Holy Spirit is still coming down upon all of 
My faithful.  You remember the great wind that came to the 
upper room where My apostles were in hiding.  You saw them 
speaking in foreign languages and they were empowered by 
the Holy Spirit to speak out in courage about My Good News.  
Now, all of their fears of being killed were restrained and 
they were willing to spread My Good News, even if it meant 
that they may be martyred for teaching in My Name.  This 
same Holy Spirit is empowering all of My faithful to go out 
and spread My Good News to all of the nations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are signs all over that 
your years of freedom in America are about to come to an 
end.  The one world people are continuing to take over your 
government by controlling your elections so they can 
control whoever is elected.  These same people want to 
control you through microchips in the body and make you a 
part of their new world order by converting your country 
into a part of the North American Union.  Those, who have 
the eyes of faith, can see this vise of the evil ones who 
are about to give control of the world over to the 
Antichrist.  Pray for My help to protect you from the evil 
ones at My refuges in the coming tribulation.”  
 
Friday, May 9, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing some major 
events going on all over the world with a cyclone in 
Myanmar, a major volcanic eruption in Chile, and major 
earthquakes in Japan and along the Pacific Rim.  It is one 
thing if these events occur in unpopulated areas, but when 
they disrupt populated areas, then you see many more 
deaths.  All of the rumblings along your plates, where they 
come together, are becoming very active.  It is only a 
matter of time when a major event will occur in your 
country, so pray that it does not occur in a populated 
area.  Many of you are building homes in the shadow of old 
volcanoes, near old active fault lines, and along the 
coasts where storms have been violent.  You would be safer 
to live further away from these potential disaster sites.  
Continue to pray for your poor sinners as America needs to 
repent of its sins and sinful lifestyles.  If you do not 
listen to My words of warning, you also may be visited with 
one of these major natural disasters.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your trains have only token 
security and they are vulnerable to boarding when they slow 
down.  This vision of stealing from trains is just one of 
many ways that thieves are becoming bolder because of your 
high prices for everything.  Security at nuclear plants, 
gasoline stations, and banks are all under scrutiny by 
thieves looking to gain money.  The number of people in 
your prison system keeps increasing, and it is higher than 
most other countries.  This fact fits in with Guantonomo 
Bay prison and your many detention centers around the 
country.  Political and terrorist prisoners could be hiding 
the real reasons for eventually imprisoning many who are 
religious or not taking the chip in the body.  Be prepared 
to follow your angel to My refuges, so you are not taken to 
any death camps.” 
 
Saturday, May 10, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s readings you are 
viewing the lives of two great pillars of My Church in St. 
Paul and St. John the apostle, and evangelist.  St. Paul’s 
work as a missionary among the Gentiles has been read in 
the Acts of the Apostles, and his many epistles were 
written to help encourage My Early Church in his teachings.  
He was writing to support the people, even from his chains 
in Rome.  St. John is My beloved apostle to whom I gave My 
Blessed Mother to take care of her.  He also represented 
all of My faithful, and My Blessed Mother is now your 
heavenly mother, so you are all her children.  She is also 
honored on this Mother’s Day.  St. John wrote this last 
Gospel of today, his letters, and the Book of Revelation 
which prophesied how the end is to come about.  St. John 
wrote his Gospel last and it very much emphasized My 
Divinity as well as My humanity.  These two great men were 
blessed to give you these divinely inspired writings so you 
had My words of how to live your lives in the Spirit.  You 
are about to celebrate Pentecost, and you can thank the 
Holy Spirit for helping you to write these words, and to 
share your faith with each other.” 
    Jesus said: “My people, Pentecost is a great 
celebration because once the apostles received the gifts of 
the Holy Spirit, they were able to speak in foreign tongues 
so they could literally speak to all nations about My Good 
News.  They also were no longer afraid of the Jews, but 
they were ready to carry out their individual missions.  
The Holy Spirit infused them with knowledge and 
understanding of all that I had taught them.  Now, since I 
resurrected, they were eager to share the Good News that I 



brought salvation to all of mankind.  I paid the price of 
everyone’s sins, and now a person only has to repent and 
accept Me into their lives in order to be saved.  This was 
the beginning of My Church being formed, once the Holy 
Spirit was given to all of My disciples.  The Holy Spirit 
is still supporting My Church with His gifts to you, so 
rejoice in this renewal of your faith.  The Holy Spirit is 
the Spirit of love in everyone.  He is the One who gives 
life to your own spirit as Our presence is always with you, 
or you would cease to exist.  Give praise and glory to the 
Holy Spirit for all of His gifts that are active in you.” 
 
Sunday, May 11, 2008: (Pentecost Sunday, Mother’s Day) 
 The Holy Spirit said: “I am God the Holy Spirit, the 
God of love and life.  This is My feast day and I am warmed 
to see so many dressed in red.  The red today is giving 
honor to Me in the priest’s vestments, and not the usual 
red for martyrs.  Rejoice because Pentecost is the 
culmination of the novena from Ascension Thursday.  This is 
also the culmination of the Easter Season as the Easter 
Candle will be off the altar other than for funerals.  Now 
you are entering the long ordinary time of the many Sundays 
after My feast day.  Even as you see life coming back into 
nature in the spring, so spiritual life should be renewed 
in every soul on this celebration of My many gifts that I 
share with all of My faithful.  In the vision you are 
seeing an emphasis on My being the Spouse of the Blessed 
Virgin Mary.  It is coincidental that My feast day comes on 
Mother’s Day, but you should also honor your own physical 
mothers as well as your heavenly mother in the Blessed 
Mother.  Mary is special for all of her children on earth 
as she guards you with her mantle and encourages you to 
pray her rosary.  Enjoy celebrating Mother’s Day and 
remember to call on Me to help you in speaking out to 
evangelize souls all over the world.” 
 
Monday, May 12, 2008: (Dennis Delaney’s Funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is always a sad time when I 
take someone home at a young age.  Rejoice that I am taking 
your loved one to heaven with Me.  Dennis is sorry that he 
had to leave so suddenly, but he sends his love to his dear 
wife, Debbie, the children, and the rest of his family and 
friends.  He will be praying for you and guiding you from 
heaven.  So he truly will not be out of your sight.  You 
can pray to him to help you in your daily troubles.  Trust 
in Me that you did not lose a loved one, but you have 
gained a prayer warrior.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, before your election there 
will be several provocative incidents that could lead to 
another war starting.  Such a war in the Persian Gulf could 
cause a loss of oil tankers which could heavily upset the 
flow of oil to countries around the world.  This will not 
only raise the oil prices, but the supply of oil could be 
threatened.  Pray that such a war does not start in this 
area where two conflicts are already in progress.  Such a 
war would also test your military which is already 
overextended.  The one world people will continue to draw 
you into more useless conflicts so they can drain your 
military and your finances.” 
 
Tuesday, May 13, 2008: (Our Lady of Fatima) 
 Our Lady of Fatima said: “My dear children, back in 
1917 it was difficult in Portugal to talk publicly about 
religion, let alone apparitions from me.  I appeared to the 
innocent children because they were open to heaven’s 
messages of prayer and warnings.  I encouraged the people 
of that time to repent and pray my rosary.  If there were 
enough prayer, Russia could be converted and she would not 
spread her errors, which was communism then.  Many prayed 
for Russia and there has been an easing against religion, 
but communism is still a scourge of the world with its 
atheistic teachings.  I still encourage the people of today 
to pray my rosary, especially in the family.  The rosary is 
your weapon against evil, and your prayers are needed now 
more than ever for the conversion of sinners and the 
lukewarm from your materialistic society.  Your people are 
forgetting their religious traditions and that is why fewer 
are coming to Sunday Mass.  If you had the faith of a 
mustard seed, you could pray your rosaries enough to defeat 
abortion in your country.  Pray for your children and your 
grandchildren that none of them would be lost to the evil 
one.  You are all my children, and I reach out my mantle of 
protection around you.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, when a man and a woman get 
married, it is a joining of two lives in self-giving love 
as a commitment to each other.  The flowers represent the 
life of this true love.  They are vibrant at first but they 
tend to fade with time.  Love between two spouses needs to 
be kept alive with a daily commitment and a communication 
of that love.  Otherwise, there could be a fading of love 
as with the flowers.  You need to water and strengthen your 
love by joining Me in your marriage.  Love for Me and your 
spouse is a daily need in prayer to show your love for Me 
and each other.  Flowers tend to be seasonal mostly in the 



spring, but your love for Me and your spouse needs to be 
strong in all seasons.  If all marriages were as vibrant 
over the years as they were on their wedding day, then 
there would be very few divorces.  Do not lose this spark 
of love for Me and your spouse, and you will have many 
years of happiness here on earth and in the life to come.” 
 
Wednesday, May 14, 2008: (St. Matthias) 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of you are sinners because 
you inherited your weakness to sin from Adam.  But I have 
paid the price for your sins by My death on the cross.  All 
that I ask of My faithful is that you acknowledge your 
sinfulness, and come to Me for the forgiveness of your sins 
in Confession.  It is an act of humility to admit that you 
have sinned and need to come to Confession.  You should 
come to Confession at least monthly, whether you have 
committed any mortal sins or not.  You definitely need to 
confess your mortal sins before you can be worthy to 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  I ask you to show Me your 
love by following My Commandments, but if you falter, I 
have given you My sacrament of Penance or Reconciliation to 
purify your soul.  By keeping your soul pure, you will also 
be ready for your judgment on any day that I come to take 
you home.  I keep encouraging people to come to Confession 
because the devil is constantly giving you excuses not to 
come.  So do not be spiritually lazy or lukewarm in seeking 
My forgiveness, but be strong in coming to Me faithfully 
every month.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing an unusual year 
of many natural disasters both in your country and around 
the world.  Your attention has been focused on the 
thousands killed by the cyclone in Myanmar, and the 
thousands killed by a 7.9 earthquake in China.  In your own 
country you have witnessed more tornadoes and deaths than 
has been seen in decades.  Earlier in the year you 
witnessed some massive rains that caused severe flooding.  
You also have seen fires in the West and in Florida.  
Earthquakes have been strong along the West Coast and in 
the middle of your country.  Now you are seeing severe 
earthquakes in Japan and heavy volcanic activity in Chile 
and Indonesia.  Many people and economies are being shaken 
by these disasters all over the world.  Because of your 
fast news reports, you know instantly about any disasters 
that are occurring anywhere on the earth.  In addition to 
these natural disasters, you are also seeing man-made 
disasters in wars, terrorism, and the use of weapons of 
mass destruction that add to the killing of people.  Even 



your government is adding to your woes with enhanced storms 
by the HAARP machine, and diseases from the chem trails.  
By these weather disasters you could see them utilized by 
the one world people for declaring martial law for their 
takeover of your country.  This is their plan to control 
you, and they will use any means to bring control into the 
hands of the Antichrist.  Fear not all of these events 
because I will send My angels to protect My little ones at 
My refuges.” 
 
Thursday, May 15, 2008: (St. Isidore, the farmer) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in addition to your higher 
gasoline prices, you are seeing higher costs for energy in 
heating and cooling your houses.  One way to save money has 
been to conserve your fuel uses by minimizing your 
traveling, heating to a lower temperature, and not cooling 
as much in the summer.  In conserving fuels, you are 
actually cutting down on your pollution as well.  America 
has been consuming 25% of the world’s energy supplies and 
you should look to reduce your energy needs instead of 
increasing the drain on your fossil fuels.  The vision of 
bringing in fresh air can also be applied to bringing in a 
fresh spiritual air of the Holy Spirit into your spiritual 
lives.  You are focused on your daily financial problems, 
but you also need to be looking to help others that are 
having even worse problems just trying to survive.  Reach 
out to do what you can do to help those suffering from 
earthquakes and cyclones.  Even in your own country, your 
people are stressed with foreclosures and trouble affording 
food.  Your economic slowdown has stressed more people on 
food stamps, and the neighborhood food shelves are nearly 
bare because of demand and lower donations.  There are 
plenty of places that could use your time and money to help 
people to find enough to eat.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: 
“My people, it is dangerous for your president and your 
candidates for president to talk against other countries, 
as Iran, that could stir up hatred for America for 
defending Israel.  You have already  seen a pre-emptive war 
started against Iraq, and you do not want to see another 
such mistake with Iran.  It is one thing to try diplomacy, 
but it is foolish to continue issuing threats of war.  The 
one world people want more wars, so you must work against 
these wars that are only destroying your military and your 
economy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have died recently 



from the cyclone in Myanmar and the earthquake in China.  
The workers are now trying to recover the bodies so they 
could have a proper burial for the families.  Life is 
precious and death is not just another statistic, but these 
souls need respect and need to be prayed for.  This is also 
true for those who have died in your many tornadoes.  Pray 
for My protection in any future disasters for the victims 
who are losing their homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many obstacles 
to getting help and food to the victims of these latest 
disasters.  In some of these countries abortion has been 
rampant and this is related to the red rose on the table.  
All life needs to be protected, even the unborn.  If life 
is so precious, then holding up aid for political purposes 
shows you how these governments have a different agenda for 
their people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the people of California have 
voted against gay marriage, but the people on the State 
Supreme Court have stated their singular vote for gay 
marriage and against the people’s will.  This tactic of 
making law by liberal judges is the same way that your 
country had abortion forced on you without a vote from the 
people.  This is the second state to adopt such 
abominations of allowing this marriage of same sexes.  I 
have told you before that San Francisco would be punished 
by a massive earthquake that would let that city be thrown 
into the ocean for its homosexual lifestyles.  Now all of 
California is testing My wrath against such abominable 
relationships that violate My establishment of marriage 
only between a man and a woman.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have tried to protect land 
preserves and parks from further building development.  
Even man’s building is taking away precious farmland that 
is needed to grow your crops.  Many efforts to protect your 
environment have been small or just lip service to your 
real intentions.  Financial gain and business profits 
appear to be more important than controlling your 
pollution.  Pray that your people will truly try to 
preserve your environment for the right reasons and not 
just political reasons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are in 
control of your election process, so it is no surprise that 
the presidential candidates are still supporting the death 
culture.  Some are still advocating support for endless 
wars that only result in killing more innocent lives.  
Others continue to support abortion saying it is their 
right to kill their own unborn infants in the womb.  You 



must fight against this death culture and fight against the 
one world people who are sending your country down the road 
to total destruction.  If America does not repent of its 
sins and change its sinful ways, then you will see My 
punishment in more natural disasters on a scale that you 
have never seen before.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, pray for the conversion of 
poor sinners, especially after the Warning.  You will need 
My angels of protection to fight the battle against the 
evil ones in the coming tribulation.  My angels will make 
you invisible from the evil ones at My refuges.  Call on My 
help and trust in My protection when you face this battle 
of evil that you have never seen before.” 
 
Friday, May 16, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, America is being pummeled by 
many and severe tornadoes in this spring season.  By the 
end of this year you will be setting many records for the 
numbers of tornadoes and deaths, even with all of your 
warning systems.  The deaths are related to how severe the 
tornado is and whether it strikes more populated areas.  In 
recent days the deaths can increase the longer a storm 
stays on the ground as well.  Now your announcers are 
warning people to head underground and not to stay in your 
cars.  Be prepared for more violent storms with well 
protected underground bunkers and with more warning sirens 
so all areas can be warned.  America is receiving more 
natural disasters because you are still committing your 
sins of abortion and legalizing homosexual marriages, as 
well as committing your other sins of the flesh.  Your 
country needs to repent of its sins and sinful lifestyles, 
or you will see worse disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your military has had access 
to all of the latest and most expensive weapons on earth, 
yet road side bombs, suicide bombs, and rocket propelled 
grenades have been the weapons of the insurgents.  It is a 
constant battle of attrition and guerilla tactics that have 
continued this conflict in Iraq for over five years.  Your 
troops have been spread so thin all over the world that 
your forces have been forced to repeat their tours of duty 
over and over.  This constant fighting has taken its toll 
in wounded and troops killed in addition to stress on all 
of your vehicles in that area.  The vision of the jet 
fighter being overrun by vegetation means that your 
military is being degraded with every year that this war 
goes on.  Your leaders should seriously question if the 
cost of destroying your military and your economy is worth 



what you are gaining by staying in Iraq.  Your citizens are 
tired of this war with no seeming benefit, and America had 
better take back control of your country before the one 
world people take you over, and force you into their North 
American Union.  Come to Me in prayer for My protection 
because only by a supernatural intervention can these evil 
ones be overcome by My hand.” 
 
Saturday, May 17, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you several 
messages about the recent natural disasters and of more to 
come.  There are also some little rays of hope when you see 
holy pictures and statues of Me and My saints miraculously 
saved in these storms.  There were several postings in the 
news over the years when damage was all around, and a 
statue of Me or a saint was left untouched.  There are 
little gifts and signs that I am still in control, and I 
can protect things of spiritual value.  Even many homes 
with statues, blessed medals, scapulars, or Enthronements 
to the Sacred Heart have been spared destruction amidst 
tornadoes, floods, and fires.  When you call on My 
protection, I will be there for you in the worst of storms.  
Remember how I calmed the Sea of Galilee, so I can spare My 
faithful some damage to their home.  Other miraculous signs 
have been the weeping of statues with either oil or blood.  
Such weeping is from the sadness in heaven over the many 
sins and killings of mankind.  Damage to things is one 
thing, but lost souls are the biggest concern in heaven.  
Pray for the victims of these disasters, but even pray more 
for their souls, especially those who may be called home in 
death.  Keep your soul pure by frequent Confession because 
you could be called home anytime form a natural disaster.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your children for the most 
part in America lead a sheltered life compared to what 
other children of the world must suffer.  Your children 
live in modern homes, go to school, and can live the 
American dream of owning your own home, while having enough 
to eat is last on their minds.  Other children have to beg 
for money and  are fortunate to have enough to eat to 
survive.  You complain about the high prices of food, but 
you have more than enough to eat every day of your lives.  
Those, who have more wealth than you need, should be 
willing to share your excess with those in foreign 
countries that are poor and starving.  Be thankful for what 
you have by helping the poor in your local food shelves, 
and those suffering from the latest natural disasters.” 
 



Sunday, May 18, 2008: (Trinity Sunday) 
 God the Father said: “I AM is sending My blessings 
down upon all the people of this Mass who are honoring Me 
this day.  I have given you My Son so that He could die for 
your sins as a worthy sacrifice.  You celebrated Pentecost 
Last Sunday in honor of the Holy Spirit, so now you are 
celebrating the feast of all Three Person of the Blessed 
Trinity.  I do not have any dedicated feast, so today is My 
special day to bless you.  You remember Me most when you 
pray the ‘Our Father’ of My Son, and when you make the 
‘Sign of the Cross’.  Even when you receive Holy Communion, 
you are receiving all Three of Us because We are 
inseparable as One.  Pray to Us every day so We can help 
you and guide you in all of your actions.  By following My 
Son and obeying the Ten Commandments, you will not be 
condemned, but you will be welcomed into heaven as your 
reward.  Remember what I said on Mount Tabor: ‘This is My 
beloved Son, listen to him.” (Mark 9:6) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the old traditional Mass is 
hard to understand in the Latin, but the singing and 
reverence for My Blessed Sacrament have their own sense of 
the ‘sacred’ that is missing in the English Mass.  Seeing 
the angels in the vision is always going on at every Mass, 
but I allowed you to see how much the angels give Me honor 
and glory in My Real Presence.  If all the people at Mass 
believed deeply in My Real Presence in the consecrated 
Host, there would be more reverence for My Blessed 
Sacrament.  I also showed you the angels kneeling before Me 
in Adoration without the Mass.  You are all giving praise 
to the Holy Trinity as you come to adore the consecrated 
Host in the monstrance.  I thank all of My believers who 
make an extra trip to visit Me when there is no 
obligation.” 
 
Monday, May 19, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the vision you are seeing 
the trend in your business world where small businesses are 
closing because they cannot compete with wholesale houses.  
In manufacturing many workers are being laid off because 
cheaper labor with no benefits can be found in other 
countries.  Companies are not competing in a fair market 
because foreign countries subsidize their industries or  
protect their home industries more than America does.  This 
leaves the American worker with only lower paying jobs as 
the average wage is decreasing in real value discounting 
inflation.  America may have the largest market, but you 
sell more than you make.  Your standard of living is 



decreasing compared to the rest of the world for many 
reasons.  Your country is exporting cheaper goods than you 
are importing, especially imports of expensive oil.  Pray 
for your families as your children are going to be 
fortunate to make more real value money than their parents.  
You are beginning to see the decline in America’s wealth 
and power as other countries are growing faster.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in the vision a 
picture of terrorists that could be hired by your country 
to stage missile attacks against your civilian airplanes.  
The scene is on water where they could make their attack at 
night near an airport on the shore, and then speed away 
undetected.  This is a real threat against your airlines, 
and it has prompted some work to put jamming devices on 
your civilian aircraft.  If multiple attacks were carried 
out simultaneously, many could be killed on the planes and  
those killed where the plane crashed.  This kind of terror 
attack could throw your country into dishevel again as 9-11 
did before, and it is another means to initiate a martial 
law emergency.  Be prepared if such a planned event occurs 
because you may have to leave for your refuges sooner than 
you were planning to leave.  Do not hesitate once martial 
law is declared, because the evil ones will come to your 
houses to try and force their chips in the body on you.  
Refuse to take any chips in the body, and call on My 
assistance and your guardian angel to make you invisible to 
the evil ones so your life can be spared.  Have no fear and 
trust in My protection.” 
 
Tuesday, May 20, 2008: (St. Bernardine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an electrical 
line going into a church should ask you, what are you doing 
to energize the activities of your church?  You all have 
received gifts from the Holy Spirit and it is your 
responsibility to use your gifts to spread the Kingdom of 
God to those around you.  There are many positions of 
lectors, greeters, helping the poor with food collections, 
Eucharistic ministers, ushers, working on various 
committees, visiting the sick and home bound, and church 
cleaners.  Teaching religious education to the children and 
helping with the finances are also needed.  By everyone 
donating their time, talent, and money, a local church can 
be vibrant and successful in serving Me.  Others help the 
spiritual backup of a parish with prayer groups, Adoration, 
and preparation for the sacraments and RCIA.  By reaching 
out to help souls and those in your own parish, you can be 
that energizing force that keeps your parish alive and 



well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, medicine over the years has 
made some great strides in improving your life expectancy, 
and curing diseases that killed many people.  In today’s 
world the desire to make money has taken over your drug 
industry.  Some would rather heal you just enough so you 
keep coming back to pay for more expensive pills.  Some 
children have even had bad effects from putting mercury 
preservatives in vaccines so the vaccines would not have to 
be refrigerated.  Manipulation of DNA has also caused many 
bad side effects in the artificial medicines that man makes 
which are poisons in the body.  There is a more devious use 
of viruses for the one world people that viruses could be 
manipulated to affect various races or ethnic groups.  By 
eliminating some preferred parts of the population, they 
would not gain money but easier control over fewer people.  
The evil of the death culture is so diabolical that the one 
world people would resort to any means such as chemtrails 
to kill off millions of people while they had the vaccine 
for these killer viruses.  Be prepared and alert to the 
drugs and viruses created by the death culture people.  
Build up your immune systems with Hawthorn, herbs, and 
vitamins.  These are a much better source of keeping your 
health in alternative medicines, than many of man’s drugs 
that only treat symptoms and not the cause of the problem.  
It is the poisons and multiple interactions that are 
causing many of the side effects of your medicines, which 
eventually hurt your organs as the liver and the kidneys.  
Trust in Me to give you good advice on your health, and how 
best to keep you from being exploited for profit.” 
 
Wednesday, May 21, 2008: (St. Christopher Magallenes & 
companions) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you are having Mass in 
honor of the many priests and religious who were killed in 
Mexico by the masons and the communists when they were in 
power.  You are going to see increasing persecution of the 
church and My faithful as these same evil masons will be 
coming into power again here in America.  The one world 
people want total control in their new world order, and 
this diabolical atheism is totally opposed to Me and any 
religious people.  This is why you can expect this 
persecution of priests to again be a problem as you 
approach the tribulation time.  This is why you need to 
have Mass kits, hosts, and wine for when you will need home 
Masses in secret.  I have warned you before where possible 
to seek out some priests to be able to say Mass at your 



homes or refuges in the time to come.  These priests will 
be thankful for a place of protection.  Pray for your 
priests and clergy.” 
 
 
Wednesday, May 21, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this symbol of the pyramid on 
the one dollar bill represents a masonic symbol, and it is 
linked with the formation of the Federal Reserve banking 
system of the central bankers in the United States.  Most 
all of your presidents have been masons, so the one world 
people manage to control whoever gets elected.  These same 
central bankers control your money and hold the debts 
against your Treasury Department.  They can influence your 
markets and they instigate wars to make profits on weapons 
sales and war debts.  These are the same one world people 
who are looking to take over your country and make you a 
part of their North American Union.  They are not satisfied 
to control your money, but they want to control all of you 
like robots with microchips in your body.  Once they form 
unions on all the continents, they will give all of the 
unions over to the Antichrist to start his brief reign.  
Fear not these evil ones, for I will soon vanquish this 
whole lot into hell, and I will renew the earth to bring 
about My Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, May 22, 2008: (St. Rita) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I used strong 
language to emphasize to the people how to remove yourself 
as much as possible from near occasions of sin.  It is the 
same as speaking to those who are addicted to drink or 
gambling, and advising them to avoid bars and casinos.  At 
times you are led to sin by allowing something to control 
you.  But addictions are not the only source of abuse or 
sin, it can also be an obsession for any earthly desire or 
pleasure taken to the extreme.  Whenever you desire 
something more than Me, then you could make that an idol in 
your eyes.  You also know that I do not want you to worship 
any gods or idols before Me according to the First 
Commandment.  So put these desires and near occasions of 
sin out of your mind when you are tempted, so you will not 
have to face the fires of Gehenna.  I am telling you also 
that hell is a true place of flames that will last forever 
for those condemned to be there. Strive to follow the 
narrow road of keeping My Commandments, and you will 
receive your reward in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 



     Jesus said: “My people, I want to thank all the 
members of this prayer group for your dedication, your 
prayers, and your endurance to keep your prayer group going 
for so many years.  Your prayers have been a saving grace 
for this parish, and you have seen some rewards in your 
current pastor and your cross on the altar.  Continue to 
pray your rosaries.  Your hours of Adoration have brought 
you all many graces as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you pray your prayers 
before meals, but you also should be praying together as a 
family as well.  This vision of a prayer bench in the 
living room is a sign to have family prayer in your home.  
You recently had your home re-consecrated to My Sacred 
Heart with your Enthronement certificate.  Remember to 
share the certificates with your daughters in their own 
home enthronements.  This Enthronement to the Sacred Heart 
is a protection for your home and the souls of your 
families.” 
 Mary said: “My dear children, when I appeared to the 
children, I had to teach some of them how to properly pray 
my rosary slowly and completely.  You, yourself, know the 
power of prayer in your life and how important it is to 
pass this rosary devotion on to each generation in your 
children and your grandchildren.  You remember how you had 
to teach each of your religion classes how to say the 
prayers of my rosary.  If the children are not taught their 
prayers, they cannot use my best weapon against the evil 
one.  Continue to share rosaries and how to pray the four 
Mysteries of my rosary.  This May is a month dedicated to 
me, and you can remember me most in praying for my 
intentions, as I guard you with my mantle of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all know that the Mass is 
the greatest prayer that could be offered up to Me.  You 
are renewing in a spiritual way My death on the cross as 
you partake in My Body and Blood of My Eucharist.  Holy 
Communion is your spiritual food and you need to be free of 
mortal sin in order to receive Me worthily.  For a short 
time I am intimately present in your soul after you receive 
Me in Holy Communion.  You are experiencing My Real 
Presence as a taste of heaven on earth.  Those, who can 
receive Me at daily Mass, have even more blessings because 
you are coming without obligation as on Sunday.  Encourage 
your people to honor Me at daily Mass and Adoration 
whenever you can visit Me.  Enjoy this opportunity now 
because these gifts will only be had in secret in the 
future.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read in the 



Scriptures how My apostles asked Me how to pray to God.  I 
gave them My very words in the ‘Our Father’ prayer.  The 
rosary prayers are very Scriptural, so do not let people 
tell you that it is just an old tradition and is not 
necessary.  I tell you, your world needs more prayer now 
more than ever to fight the evil going on.  There are many 
ways to pray, whether it be formal prayer, personal 
informal prayer, contemplative prayer, or even attending 
Mass.  However you pray, I listen to all of your prayers 
and your intentions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I know every thought in your 
mind and every intention that you make in your prayers of 
petition.  I know that you pray for people who are sick to 
get better, but your best intention should be for the 
saving of that soul so they could come to heaven one day.  
Your sicknesses come and go except for terminal illnesses.  
But when your body dies, you are only left with your 
immortal soul.  This is why your prayer intentions should 
be directed for whatever is best for the deliverance of 
that soul.  This is also why I healed people of their sins 
first, and then healed their body.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, all forms of prayer are really 
your means of talking to Me and expressing your love for Me 
and your love for your neighbor.  There are different 
intentions in your prayers.  When you come before My 
Blessed Sacrament, you are praying prayers of praise, 
Adoration, and worship.  When you seek My forgiveness in 
Confession you are seeking Me with prayers of contrition to 
pardon your sins.  When you have a prayer answered or 
something in life is given to you by My gifts, you can 
offer Me prayers of thanksgiving and give Me all the credit 
for your accomplishments.  You know most about prayers of 
petition which are answered in My time.  You also pray over 
people in deliverance prayers, for meals, or the blessing 
of objects with the priest.  In all of these prayers you 
are united in our two hearts.” 
 
Friday, May 23, 2008: (Sacred Heart) 
 Jesus said: “My people, water is a basic necessity 
needed for all life to live.  Fresh water is required which 
is in shorter supply than the ocean’s salt water.  Rivers, 
lakes, wells, and rain are your ususal sources of water, 
which is why it is important not to pollute them.  In the 
vision you are seeing how water can become a problem for 
you if the weather accumulates too much rain to cause 
flooding.  Even in the winter, snow and ice storms or hail 
storms can be very damaging.  This same water is a symbol 



in Baptism for cleansing your sins through My grace.  You 
also use holy water to bless yourselves or to bless 
sacramentals.  See the many different ways that water 
influences  your earthly and spiritual lives.  Pray that 
you can be sheltered from life’s storms, and that holy 
water and blessed salt will serve as your protection from 
the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing food costs 
continue to increase and shortages of food appearing in 
third world countries, especially where there have been 
major natural disasters.  Truly, articles of a silent 
famine are slipping into your news coverage.  A few years 
ago I suggested that you put aside some food that would be 
multiplied for the end times before you have to leave for 
your refuges.  I told you then that you would begin to see 
famines and food shortages because of natural disasters and 
a need to have smart cards to buy your food.  This extra 
food is not about hoarding, but having food to multiply and 
share when people come to your house looking for food.  
Some people, that have listened to My request and have 
stored some extra food, will become interim refuges for 
people traveling on the way to their final place of refuge.  
All of My faithful who are being tested and persecuted for 
these preparations will be vindicated when the prophesies 
of the end times will come about.  Continue to be prepared 
physically and spiritually for the coming time of 
tribulation.” 
 
Saturday, May 24, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I invite My people to be open, 
innocent, and loving as the little children love their 
parents.  I even told the people of My day that unless they 
have the faith of little children, they could not enter the 
kingdom of heaven.  This lesson of complete trust in Me and 
a desire for you to love everyone is My same call to 
everyone of today as well.  In the vision I am showing you 
how in this world you are allowing divisions to occur in 
your families and among your nations.  It is the evil one 
who is planting these seeds of hate and dissension.  My 
Word of love invites you to love everyone, not only your 
friends, but even those who dislike you, or who are your 
enemies.  You are all My children and I love all of you 
equally.  If you are to be perfect as My heavenly Father is 
perfect, then you too must love all people unconditionally.  
This is the love of a child that knows no fear, and it is a 
trusting love in following My Word.  So when you love even 
the poor, or those who have a different religion, or even 



those in prison, you are showing your belief in a truly 
Christian love.  Do not make divisions in your family, but 
act as peacemakers to join peoples in love.  If you truly 
believed in this child-like love, there would be no 
divorces, no enemies, and no wars.” 
 (Body and Blood of Jesus) Jesus said: “My people, this 
vision of washing your hands as the priest does at Mass 
represents the need to confess your mortal sins before you 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  When you receive My 
Eucharist, you at times feel a tingling and a sense of 
peace and love as you receive My Real Presence.  This is 
just a small taste of heaven when you will be in total 
ecstacy in My peace and love as you will experience My 
beatific vision.  Pray that all Catholics will come to know 
Me and give Me reverence in understanding My Real Presence 
in My consecrated Host.  Remember how the Israelites in the 
Exodus were given My manna freely.  I multiplied the bread 
and fish for the four thousand and the five thousand.  Even 
more I shared My Body and Blood with My apostles.  Continue 
to share in My Real Presence and give Me reverence every 
time that you receive Me in Holy Communion or visit Me in 
Adoration.”  
 
Sunday, May 25, 2008: (Corpus Christi) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your priest wanted to change 
the name of this feast to the ‘Touch of the Eucharist’, but 
you could also see this feast as the ‘Feast of Adoration of 
My Real Presence’.  You receive Me in Holy Communion every 
day, yet it is a new and glorious experience every time 
that I come into your heart.  You also visit My Blessed 
Sacrament almost every night and you receive My love and 
peace that radiates out to touch your heart.  The closer 
that you can come to Me, the closer you are to Me in 
heaven, even while you are on the earth.  Those, who 
receive Me daily and visit Me often in Adoration, know Me 
as your personal Savior and our hearts are joined as one.  
My grace and My personal love relationship should be shared 
with everyone.  You remember when you promoted Adoration of 
My Blessed Sacrament in Trinidad.  I know your time is 
limited, but promoting Adoration and Miracles of My 
Eucharist would also be a rewarding part of your ministry.  
Look into or make some appropriate DVDs that could be used 
to inspire people to start Adoration services at people’s 
churches, even if only for one hour a month or a week.  You 
will see where Adoration is promoted and sponsored that the 
faith will be strong and many priestly vocations will come 
forth.  Thank you for all that you do to bring people 



closer to Me, and pray that more will adore Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of My carrying My 
cross means that I am still suffering for your many sins of 
abortion.  The red rose petals represent all the dead 
babies that were killed in the womb from abortion.  How 
long do you think that I will tolerate this gross injustice 
to My little ones?  You know how much I love the children 
and I told you that those who harmed one of My little ones 
should have a millstone put around their neck and be thrown 
into the sea.  The doctors performing abortions are just as 
guilty as the women consenting to abortions.  They are 
accepting blood money to kill these innocent babies, when 
they should be protecting and saving lives.  My people of 
America need to change your laws and stop this carnage of 
My little ones.  Pray much to turn abortion around to stop 
it, or you will see My harsh hand of justice strike against 
your country.” 
 
 At the Queen of Heaven Cemetery at Joseph Reinholz’s 
grave I could see a school bus turning onto a side road.  
Joseph gave me only a few words: “Please pray for my 
family, they are in great need of your prayers.”  
 
Monday, May 26, 2008: (Memorial Day, St. Philip Neri) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today I want to warn My people 
about the attacks of modernism against My Church.  Not only 
are some priests removing My tabernacles to the back rooms, 
but they are also misleading My faithful in bad teachings 
and the lack of good teaching that should be taught.  Some 
are also putting down Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament and 
praying the rosary.  They want to be up to date with the 
latest theologian ideas, but they want to discard all the 
Church traditions, statues, angels, and the lives of the 
saints.  The lives of the saints are your inspiration how 
to live, and you need a good prayer life to lift you up 
from your daily trials.  When priests minimize Confession 
or the seriousness of sexual sins, then they are really 
misleading My faithful that could endanger their souls.  
This is why you need to pray for your priests that they 
will be enlightened with the truth that I taught, and not 
their own interpretations.  If you hear priests teaching 
heretical things, then try to talk to them first.  If they 
continue to mislead souls, then take your case to a higher 
authority.  You are  obligated to speak out against 
heretical teaching wherever you find it.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know during life that you 
have to suffer and endure things that are not always easy 



or desirable.  As long as you are doing things for Me with 
your time, then your suffering is beneficial for your soul.  
If you spend too much time doing your things, and do not 
give yourself time for prayer and time for peace, then you 
are too busy with other activities.  It is sometimes hard 
to plan time for everything, so discern the best that you 
can with your time in accomplishing My Will before your 
own.  You are beginning to see the increased difficulty in 
your travels as your fuel prices rise and raise the cost of 
your plane tickets and driving costs.  Continue to work on 
giving your talks, selling your books, and selling the DVDs 
that I have instructed you to get out.  For your DVD on 
spreading Adoration look into how others are promoting this 
devotion and combine the messages on this subject for at 
least one half hour of an interview or talk.  Combine 
messages on the Miracles of the Eucharist with what places 
and miracles that you know for the second half hour.  
Promoting Adoration and My knowledge of My Real Presence is 
important for My faithful to understand and take part in 
visiting Me.” 
 
Tuesday, May 27, 2008: (St. Augustine of Canterbury) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being given a history 
lesson today in how the faith was brought to early England 
from Rome.  St. Augustine represents the ‘rock’ of St. 
Peter that established the Catholic Church in Canterbury.  
This remnant of a stone Roman arch in the vision is 
emphasizing the origin of the Church in England.  It is 
part of history how the Anglican Church was separated from 
the pope by the kings in England.  Now you have even heard 
how some Anglican Church members are returning to the 
Catholic Church.  The Eastern Rite Church also has been 
separated from Rome for many years.  All of these remnants 
of My Church still need to be prayed for so that one day 
they all could be reunited as My one true Church.  By 
reading about these early missionaries, My faithful can be 
inspired in your own evangelizing efforts to bring souls to 
Me so they could be saved from hell.  Also pray for the 
lukewarm Catholics that also need to be brought back into 
the Church to receive the sacraments, especially 
Confession.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is sad when your parishes 
are made to close their Catholic Schools, even when they 
are being well financed.  Giving your children a Catholic 
education in grammar school is needed to train the young 
minds in the faith.  This is much more affordable than high 
schools.  Parishes should see this financial need is well 



worth the expense.  Catholic High Schools are also a good 
influence, but it is getting less affordable for some 
families.  If you can afford to educate your children in 
Catholic schools, you should be willing to put this ahead 
of some of your other discretionary expenses.  Many parents 
are working and they do not always have the time to teach 
their children in the faith.  This is why your children 
need a Catholic education for as long as you can afford it.  
Sometimes the Diocese cannot afford a complete Catholic 
school funding.  This is why private Catholic schools, 
funded by the parents, may present another opportunity.  
Sunday religion classes of only one hour is not adequate 
for what is needed, and it is difficult to get enough 
voluntary attendance when the parents do not support it.  
Pray and help your children in imitating a good Christian 
life, and be willing to go the extra mile in teaching them 
properly. Without a good Catholic upbringing, this is why 
many children are falling away from their faith, and why 
they are not attending Sunday Mass.” 
 
Wednesday, May 28, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
before about caves being used for refuges.  Having candles 
already in the caves is another sign of preparation for the 
tribulation, but it is also another sign in the vision of 
how close it is to going to your refuge.  You need to stay 
closer to the mouth of a cave for light and oxygen to 
breath.  A burning candle needs oxygen to burn, so when the 
flame goes low, you cannot go any further back into the 
cave.  The candles also will give you light.  A windup 
mechanical flashlight would also be a good source of light 
so you do not need batteries.  I am giving you information 
so you will be protected at My refuges from the evil ones 
who will try to kill you because of your belief in Me.  
Pray for all souls to be saved, even your persecutors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many references to God have 
been removed from your history books, even though it can be 
read in your original documents.  The same atheists that 
are cleansing the history books, are also taking prayer out 
of your schools and the Ten Commandments out of your public 
buildings.  This is all part of the ongoing battle of good 
and evil that you will need to endure during the 
tribulation.  Do not complain of the evil ones trying to 
harass you, for they will be trying to kill you and keep 
you quiet.  I will send you My angels for protection at My 
refuges.  You will see many miracles of spiritual and 
physical healings.  I will multiply your food and My angels 



will protect you from the power of the evil ones.  Do not 
have any fear of what the evil ones will do, for My power 
is greater than all of the demons put together.  Trust in 
My angels and follow them wherever they will lead you to 
safety.  My truth is among you, so do not believe the lies 
of those changing the history books.” 
 
Thursday, May 29, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the healing of Bartimeus (Mark 
10:46-52) of his blindness came out of My compassion for 
him to see again.  I could see he had great faith in 
calling Me the ‘Son of David’.  He knew in his heart that I 
could heal him.  Not only did I heal him of his sight, but 
I also healed his soul when I said: ‘Go thy way, thy faith 
has saved thee.’ It is this faith that people believe in Me 
that they can be healed, that will heal some people of both 
physical and spiritual blindness.  I am the Light of Truth 
for all people, and My Light dispels the darkness of evil 
and allows people to see with the eyes of faith.  As you 
meditate on how difficult it is to be without your sight, 
your heart also goes out to want help for all of those who 
are blind or are losing their sight.  You have gifts of all 
of your five senses, but when one is in danger of being 
lost, only then do you realize the blessings that you 
received, but did not appreciate  them.  Give thanks to Me 
that you have the gift of sight, and pray for all of those 
who have difficulty with diseases of the eyes, or have 
deteriorating eyesight.  See My Light in your life and keep 
the faith.”  
Prayer Group:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you marvel every spring how 
the flowers are giving glory to Me in all of their 
splendor.  The colors and breath taking beauty is a part of 
My creation which really needs to be experienced to fully 
appreciate My gifts in the varieties of flowers, bushes, 
and trees.  When you look at a flower closely, you can see 
that its purpose is to be beautiful in the eyes of the 
beholder.  So it is with My faithful that you are created 
to give your gifts to Me and your neighbor for My greater 
glory.  You all have loving and smiling faces as well as 
loving hearts to offer in My service.  The beauty of My 
souls far surpasses the beauty of these flowers which are 
gone tomorrow.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are always trying to clean 
up your houses and discard the garbage and refuse from your 
daily life.  Look how much this piles up when the garbage 
men go on strike.  Your sins can be seen also as being 



collected in a spiritual bin of your soul.  At times you 
have to empty these sins by coming to Me in Confession.  If 
you fail to come often, think of how much stench will 
collect in your soul if you stay away from Confession for 
many years.  Be joyful in coming to Me in Confession so 
your soul can be white and beautiful again with My graces.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some do not want to hear the 
priest asking for money in the collection, but the people 
need to know the status of the church’s finances.  There 
also are separate appeals for various second collections to 
share with poorer parishes or with missionary efforts of 
those in the world suffering from natural disasters.  The 
days of giving only a few dollars is not going to pay the 
bills.  I have suggested tithing to your charities with My 
Church being your largest responsibility.  Think of your 
donations as a sharing of your labors and sharing My gifts 
of your income.  Your pastors are depending on your 
faithful contributions to keep your parish church viable 
and strong.  So do not complain with these requests for 
your donations, but be a cheerful giver.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been seeing all of 
the damage occurring from your earthquakes, floods, fires, 
and tornadoes in your country.  Many are losing their homes 
and work places from this destruction, and there are ways 
that you could help support these people.  There are also 
the major disasters in China and Myanmar that need your 
assistance as well.  There are many deserving charities 
that are needed most to help people with the necessities of 
life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I know that you spend your 
money wisely in most things.  If you can spend a 
considerable amount of money on luxury things beyond your 
bills, then you should also be able to spend a like amount 
on your charities.  Do not short change helping your church 
and your neighbor for your own selfish desires.  Be able to 
balance your budget by spending a fair share of this extra 
money for your charities.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is one thing to share your 
money with charities, but there is another gift of time 
that I have given you that also can be shared as well.  
Many of your family and friends need extra prayers or 
physical help in good deeds.  Be open to share your time 
just as generously as you share your money.  When you pray 
for someone, it is something that comes from the heart out 
of love for Me and your neighbor.  Contribute your time for 
people’s need voluntarily without being asked or forced.  
In the end you will see great rewards in heaven, and those 



that you help will be open to help you in your need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have been talking about My 
many gifts to you in your income, time, and blessings.  In 
addition to sharing some of these gifts with others, you 
also could be praying prayers of thanksgiving to Me for all 
that I have given you.  I give you many spiritual gifts as 
well that also should be a part of your prayers of 
thanksgiving.  When a prayer has been answered, or a 
special blessing is granted, you should also remember to 
thank Me in prayer.  Remember the one man of ten lepers 
that I healed of leprosy who returned to thank Me.  Be that 
one person every time that you are blessed or healed.” 
 
 
Friday, May 30, 2008: (Sacred Heart of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, on My feast day of My Sacred 
Heart you are seeing in vision all the angels in church who 
give honor to Me at the Mass when the priest consecrates 
the bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  This goes on at 
every Mass, but this vision is special for this feast day.  
There is an eternal flame both in My Sacred Heart and My 
Blessed Mother’s Immaculate Heart.  This represents our 
love for you which is unconditional and will never end.  It 
also is how our two hearts are joined as one in looking out 
for all of our children in your souls.  We both love you so 
much, and it pains our hearts to see so much sin going on 
in your country and all over the world.  Remember to pray 
to our two hearts, especially to stop abortion and this 
latest flaunting of gay marriage against My institution of 
Marriage as a sacrament.  Gay marriage is an abomination 
that will require reparation for those supporting it.” 
 Jesus said: ‘My people, man’s desire for fame and 
riches is a fleeting moment in time.  You are so occupied 
with wanting earthly treasures, that you forget the real 
treasure is your soul for after this life. Everything that 
you see today, will soon be gone tomorrow, and you will be 
standing before Me at your judgment.  The spiritual 
treasure that your soul desires is to be with Me in Holy 
Communion, or visiting Me in My tabernacle.  So do not seek 
out earthly treasure and fame because it will not help you 
get to heaven, but  they could deter you from finding real 
joy and love with Me.  Once you acquire things, there may 
be a brief earthly joy, but these things will not make you 
happy or give you My peace.  Trust in Me to give you all 
that you need to survive, but most of all give yourself 
over to My Will, so I can have you accomplish the mission 
that I created you to carry out for My glory.”  



 
Saturday, May 31, 2008: (Visitation) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are very familiar with the 
account of My Blessed Mother’s Visitation of St. Elizabeth 
and the focus on the forming babies in their pregnancies.  
St. John the Baptist first heralded My coming even from the 
womb of his mother.  These were two pregnancies that were 
brought to term.  My Blessed Mother conceived Me by the 
power of the Holy Spirit, but it was before she was married 
to St. Joseph.  She could even be considered a patron for 
unwed mothers.  This vision of a flowing river of blood is 
very graphic in considering what happens in an abortion and 
how the doctors and nurses have to dispose of the destroyed 
babies.  This killing of the unborn is just as violent as 
the babies that King Herod had killed in the Holy Innocents 
when he tried to kill Me.  These people involved with 
abortion, by their actions, have no apparent feeling for 
the preciousness of life.  The women appear to think more 
of their convenience and shame than their own flesh and 
blood children.  The abortion doctors are more concerned 
with making their blood money than saving the lives of 
these children.  They all can be forgiven of their sins if 
they seek My forgiveness, but they will pay a heavy price 
in making reparation for their sins at their judgments.  
Then I will show them the plan that I had for the lives of 
these little ones.  Remember that My Blessed Mother warned 
you to do whatever you could to work against abortion, or 
you would be committing the worst sin of omission.  Pray 
and work to stop abortion in America because your country 
is accountable for this river of blood on your hands.” 
 


